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AESC MEETING MINUTES
April 3, 2013
CALL TO ORDER @ 1140 in the home of Priscilla Noah.

ATTENDEES:  Kathy Moakler, Anna Marie Cox, Roz Riley, Connie Semonite, Jackie Caldwell, Susan Wright, Priscilla Noah, Betty Meuleners, Pat O’Neill, Mollie O’Neill.


MINUTES APPROVAL: 
· Unable to have a meeting because of winter weather. Electronic reports compiled for March “minutes”.  Sent to board on 28 March 2013.

· Pat O’Neill moved to accept the recorded reports from the March “meeting”. Anna Marie Cox seconded motion. Motion carried.

PRESIDENT: Kathy Moakler

· Thanks to Priscilla for hosting. Thanks to Anna Marie Cox for assisting her in providing food. 

· Board Birthdays: None for April

· Update on book drive:  Renee contacted the Fisher House and they denied the offer.  She contacted individual at Belvoir Pediatric Clinic.  There were a total of over 100 books.

· Miscellaneous details from initial book drive:

· Should make a plea that the gently used books may need to be retracted as there are owner names, other marks in books.

· Bookplates – Renee did plates for this batch. Gene will design a bookplate and put it on the website for use by any AESC member located outside of the National Capitol Region.

· Pat O. mentioned concern about subject matter for the books. It was suggested to put a disclaimer on the bookplate. Consider contacting the Corps Ethics Counselor for wording of the bookplate disclaimer.
HONORARY ADVISORS: 

· Chief’s Spouse (Renee Bostick) not present. No report.

· CSM Spouse (Vicky Groninger) not present. No report.

· Civil Works Spouse (Joan Stockton) not present. No report.

· Military Programs Spouse (Jackie Caldwell)

Serving as Membership Chairman, will report out there.
VICE-PRESIDENT: Anna Marie Cox

· Crime and Punishment Museum trip was a success although we only had 2 in attendance in addition to the VP (3 total).  

· The museum is awesome (displaying punishment for crimes during mid-evil times to modern incarceration; nice displays of different periods of crime [gangsters, mafia, 9/11, etc] and there was more interesting displays and information that we had time to see! 

· Lunch next door at Rosa Mexicana war wonderful!

· Next VP Program is the AEMA Scholarship Brunch on Sunday, April 21 at 1pm. Cost is $28.99 per person.

· The Fairfax is going through some kitchen renovations but has been gracious enough to try to accommodate us since they found out just recently.  

· We will be in two parlors adjacent to each other. The food will be down the hall in the chapel area.  We will have 3 tables set up just outside the parlors for check-in, scholarship winners’ information, and the Castle Boutique.

· The last program of the year will be the Tudor Place Tour and Victorian Tea on May 9.

SECRETARY: Roz Riley 
· Archive boxes (plastic file storage containers) are still stored in home. Several boxes of scrapbooks, which need scanning/digital storage for best preservation. Any volunteers?

· Thank you, 249th for the storage room!

· Connie reported the details of the opportunity.  There will be after hours access. The area is on the second floor (no elevator), is a bit “grungy”. Ideal would be to fashion shelving in the room for Castle Boutique, have a table and chairs as small workspace. Key accountability will be investigated.

· Pat O’Neil is willing to donate 4 folding chairs.

TREASURER: Holly Scherer (not present)

· Treasurer’s Monthly Report presented.

· MAR Report (as of 31 Mar):

· Total income:
   
$          .13 (BB&T monthly interest)

· Total Expenses:

$      25.00

· Gain/Loss: 

$     (24.87)

· YTD Total

· Total Income:

$   9,609.63

· Total Expenses:

$   6,289.18

· Total Club Assets

· Opening balance:
$ 17,036.39

· Ending Balance:

$ 17,011.52

· Motion made by Priscilla Noah to accept report as submitted. Second by Pat O’Neil.  Motion carried.

· Transactions: Checks written (1)

· Purchased a $25 gift card.  Contacted Brian Gawne, VP Operations Fisher House Foundation for guidance as to which Fisher House to send the gift card.  He suggested VA Eastern Colorado in Aurora, Colorado. Sent gift card and note in Don and Betty Swygert’s honor to the Fisher House Manager, Joy Weyna-King.  Also wrote a note to the Swygert’s sharing where the card was sent.

AEMA CHAIRMAN: Laura Putnam (not present)

· Report sent via email.

· Financial report reviewed.  Report filed with minutes.

· AEMA Account 

· Total:          


  
$46,347.23

· Funds Available (scholarships):
$11,347.23


· Funds Available (cash): 

$  7,021.55

· GKM Account

· Total:




$34,945.45

· Funds available for scholarship:
       945.45      

· TOTAL Assets 



$81,292.68

· Funds available



$12,292.68

· Contacted LTG (Ret) Morris to notify of the amount of funds and desire not to go below $34,000 in the GKM.  COL (Ret) John Morris is now handling the GKM funding replenishment and communication.

· Need an individual to say grace at the brunch.  Any husband volunteers?

SCHOLARSHIP CHAIRMAN: Connie Semonite   

Past Month:

· Received, processed and scored definitive values of 78 scholarships.

· Coordinated volunteer committee to score:  Awards/Achievements/Honors; Sports; Extra-Curricular/Volunteer Activities; Employment; and Leadership.  Each member was tasked with scoring just one portion, e.g. Sports, for all of the 78 scholarships to ensure a consistent frame of reference for each application.

· Received essay tally from our selected readers.  As with the SAT Essay scoring policy, those with a three points or higher difference were scored by an additional reader.

· Awards, etc. is valued at one third of the total 60 points possible for awarding a scholarship. In response to the number of applicants who scored in excess of 20 points (50+) this year and their wide range of raw points (4-68), I created a scoring matrix similar to the existing SAT/ACT, Moves, and Leadership ones for Awards, etc.  

· Created a ranking spreadsheet with different worksheets showing the process of tallying the values for each portion of the scholarship, highlighting a Total Score for all.  

· Sent ranking spreadsheet and personal recommendations to Laura Putnam.
Upcoming Month:

· Attend the scholarship brunch.

· Prepare “regret” letters for those who will not receive an award and “congratulations” letters for those who did.

· Prepare certificates for those receiving scholarships.
· Will submit an article of data stats for the newsletter.

Receipts Submitted:

· Staples Copies - $49.99

· Staples Files & Folders – $46.15 + credit of $4.21 = $41.94 (purchased, then returned for different – less expensive – size)

· Post Box - $.40 postage due on application

· $49.99 + $41.94 + $0.40 = $92.33 due
· Will make specific recommendations for next year.  There is a need to review and refine the criteria re: eligibility.  Also, the terminology which bounces from award to scholarship can be confusing.  The students are given an “award” and the process is applied for under “scholarship”.

· See “Just for Fun: 2013 Scholarship Application Info” attached.

· Presented the applicant scoring breakdown, which could award  9 students a total of $8500, in addition to 1 GKM winner. Discussed the available funding. Discussed the board recommendation(s) for awarding money.

· Final money distribution was decided upon.  Motion made to accept the breakdown by Roz Riley. Second made by Pat O’Neill.  Motion carried.

PARLIAMENTARIAN: Michelle Tyler (not present)  

No report.
MEMBERSHIP: Jackie Caldwell

· Membership to date: 130-140

· Discussed desire to activate the online renewal application with ability to pay membership online. Will coordinate with Susan Wright.

· Would like to revise the membership application to remove the anniversary info request on the application because we do not use that information. 

· Membership drive: No longer each one bring one, each one bring five…

· Get membership info out to Districts.

· Kathy M. suggested using Survey Monkey to gleam information from the membership on what they would like, the direction we should take, newsletter format, etc.

· Kathy M. suggested developing a committee to gather in a strategy session for membership and growing the club. 

· Design a pin specific to AESC membership?  

· Free membership x1 year as CDR spouse/CSM spouse, district CDR/ for outreach?

· Publicity can advertise in Belvoir paper, AOGWA newsletter, etc.

HOSPITALITY: Lynda Flowers 

· Next meeting is 1 May 2013.  Hostess is Pat O’Neill.  Refreshment volunteers needed.

· There is no hostess signed up for the June meeting, 5 June, which is the Joint Board Meeting.  It was suggested that Kathy M. contact Chief’s Spouse and see if she would like to be involved.

NEWSLETTER: Elsie Mersereau

· Deadline for submission: 22 April 2013

· Group discussion of ideas for future newsletter submissions: 

· The new leadership at Fort Leonard Wood (FLW)

· Include letter from FLW membership (Engineer senior leadership spouse) as we do the AESC President

· Recruit newsletter entries from Districts and Divisions covering what is going on there.  Possible to publish a calendar for submission and allow them to sign up for a time.
WEBMASTER: Susan Wright

· Wants to make members only password for website. 

FACEBOOK: Elizabeth Hill (not present)

No report.
CIRCULATION: Kara Anderson (not present)

· The April Castle Gram was received and forwarded to membership on March 25, 2013.  Additionally, 11 copies were made and sent on March 30, 2013.  Copying the Castle Gram was $14.90 and I utilized supplies on hand.

· Additionally, I sent an email requesting volunteer stories for the April Castle Gram.

RESERVATIONS: vacant position

· Hospitality, AEMA, Scholarship, and VP all working as a team as needed for this vacant position.

· AEMA Brunch reservations may be received in the mail.  Secretary checking mailbox for this.
WAYS AND MEANS: Connie Semonite 
· Connie and Anna Mare Cox need to meet with Holly to determine how much money can be spent on restocking, and consigning new items.

· Anna Marie Cox and Connie have good vision.  Desire is to increase the profits on items we sell rather than just breaking even.  Desire is to make a large profit for the sake of the club.

· Castle Boutique team welcomes all ideas.

· Connie constructing spreadsheet of information about items, cost, sales, inventory for Castle Boutique.

WELFARE/SERVICES:  Barbara Fleming (not present)
No report.
PUBLICITY: Beth Mazzanti (not present)
No report.
KNOLLWOOD LIAISON: Betty Swygert (not present)

No report.

FAIRFAX LIAISON:  Joyce Rebh (not present)

No report.
KNOLLWOOD BAKE SALE: Priscilla Noah

· Bake Sale: 10 April at 1000 at Knollwood

· Kara can sends out email reminder.

· If one cannot bake they can make donation of check and send to club. Make out to AESC (on the memo line: Knollwood Fellowship Assistance Fund) 

· Article about bake sale success can be submitted in the newsletter with mention of not being too late to make monetary donation.

NOMINATIONS: Bette Meuleners/ Mollie O’Neill/Pat O’Neill

· Board slate for 2013-2014 reviewed.  Rosemary Davis has agreed to serve in the VP position and Allison Chamberlayne for Secretary.  Board slate approved by those present.

· Will present slate for vote at the AEMA Brunch for approval by the general memebership.

· Voting for board will be at space-limited function; not all members can attend. Suggested that, in the future, we consider sending out an email allowing members to vote absentee; so that membership feels more included in decisions.

· Kathy M. to check with Parliamentarian about the possibility (which will result in the revision of bylaws
OLD BUSINESS: 


ONGOING: 

· Oral history of the Club obtained from older members (coordinated by Mollie O’Neill and Joyce Rebh, possibly Kay Burlin).

· Listing the former CSM Spouses (former honorary members) in Red Book.


COMPLETED:

NEW BUSINESS:  

Sunshine Fund:  Donation fund managed by Pat O’Neill is at $53.00. Pat has sent a get well card to Gene V. and birthday cards to board members.

DATES TO REMEMBER:

· Knollwood Bake Sale – Wednesday, 10 April 2013 

· AEMA Brunch – Sunday, 21 April 2013, The Fairfax

· Tudor Place Tour and Victorian Tea – Thursday, 9 May, 1100

ADJOURNMENT:  Motion made to adjourn was made by Roz Riley.  Kathy M. seconded the motion.  Motion carried and the meeting was adjourned at 3:02pm.

NEXT MEETING:    
Date:  1 May 2013



Hostess:  Pat O’Neill






Refreshments:  Volunteers NEEDED
Respectfully submitted,

Roslyn Riley
AESC Secretary 2012-2013

Just for fun:  2013 Scholarship Application Info (
· 80 Applications received – just two were ineligible or incomplete.  The incomplete application student was contacted multiple times and given the opportunity to correct errors with no results.

· Applications were received from 26 of the 50 states as well as both Pacific and European overseas locations. The most applications were received from Pennsylvania (9) and Virginia (8). (AE-1, AL-3, AP-3, CA-6, CT-1, FL-2, GA-3, HI-1, IA-1, ID-1, IL-1, IN-1, KS-1, KY-3, MA-1, MD-4, MN-2, MO-6, MS-4,NC-1, NJ-2, NM-3, NY-1, PA-9, TX-6, VA-8, WA-2, WV-1)

· Of the 78 completed applications, 33 have military sponsors with 16 currently serving with one from the National Guard, 13 retired from active duty, one whose military sponsor is deceased and one applicant whose sponsor retired from active duty and is currently employed by USACE.  42 of our applicants have civilian sponsors with 40 currently employed by the Corps, one retired from the Corps and one whose Corps sponsor is deceased.

· 13 of our applicants chose to be considered for the GKM award.  The highest scoring GKM applicant fell within our top ten scoring applicants for both awards (#9 of 10) and scored a full two points higher than the next highest GKM applicant. 
· Top ten highest scoring AEMA applicants:

· 4 Army sponsors currently serving

· 1 Army sponsor retired

· 4 Corps of Engineer employee sponsors

· 1 Army sponsor retired and currently employed by the Corps

· 7 states represented (CA, IL, KS, MN, MS, PA, VA)
· 5 females, 5 males

· 7 scored 10 of 10 for GPA, 3 scored 9

· 3 scored 10 of 10 for SAT/ACT (2350, 2310 and 2300 of possible 2400)

· Averaged 8.15 of possible 10 on the essay compared to 7.66 for all applicants

· All scored 13 points or higher for Awards, etc. (a raw score of 25+) with the highest at 20 points (raw score – 68!)  (Only raw scores were used last year with a high of 20)

· 5 of the 10 moved during their high school years, one applicant moved twice and one applicant moved in their junior/senior summer.

· 4 applicants maxed points in Leadership
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